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CEO to Move On  

Shire CEO Harry Hawkins is to move on when his contract 
expires in December 2016 after 14.5 years with the Shire, 12 
as CEO. Mr Hawkins said the stress of being in the middle of 
a split Council is starting to take a toll on his health, work and 
family so it is time to get out. This newsletter is not the forum 
to make comment on any other issues relating to this so there 
will not be any more said. 

Draft Shire Budget Approved 

The draft budget for 2016-2017 was presented to Council at 
its June meeting and after a few changes to cut expenditure 
to achieve a balanced result it was approved. The Statutory 
Budget documents will be prepared by the Finance and 
Administration Manager over the next month so the final 
adoption can take place at the July 2016 Council meeting. 
Full details of budget allocations will be released after the 
adoption in July but the approved draft budget included a rate 
rise of 4% which is unlikely to change. 

CBH Proposal for Bin Road Calingiri 

CBH representatives attended the June Council meeting and 
made a presentation in support of their alternative proposal to 
the $4m alteration to Bin Road. A compromise was reached 
which will see Bin Road closed temporarily while half trains 
are running as there is no possibility of rail crossings at both 
ends of the bin being blocked at the same time. Council 
asked if they would be able to make a comment to the arbiter 
in the dispute between CBH and Brookfield Rail however 
legal advice obtained by CBH says that is not possible. 
Council also asked for a costing on the original proposal to 
realign the Calingiri New Norcia Road further north which 
CBH has agreed to supply. Councillors also asked for a 
stronger assurance from CBH that the rail crossing would not 
be blocked while half trains are running. 

Long Term Financial Plan and Corporate Business Plan 

In what was a busy June meeting ! Russel Barnes from 
Charted Accountants Moore Stephens made a presentation 
to Council on the 10 year Long Term Financial Plan which he 
updated on behalf of the Shire. His presentation was 
appreciated with many questions being asked by elected 
members. Council then adopted the updated Corporate 
Business Plan and the Long Term Financial Plan produced 
by Moore Stephens. 

Aged Friendly Community Plan 

Council also adopted the Aged Friendly Community Plan 
which has been prepared by consultants and the Shires 
Community Development Officer using grant funding. The 
plan will make it easier to obtain grant funding for aged 
friendly initiatives in the future and make sure that looking 
after our aged residents remains as a strategy in future 
Community Strategic Plans. The working papers show that 
Victoria Plains will have the 2nd largest increase (in % terms) 
of people over 70 by 2027 of all Shires in the wheatbelt. 

Change of Road Name  

At the request of a ratepayer a proposal to change the name 
of Golf Course Road to Field Road was considered by 
Council. The Department of Lands who,  through the 
Geographic Names Committee advised that road names are 
usually permanent and has advised that all affected land 
owners need to be contacted for comment. Council resolved 
that despite only affected land owners needing to be 

contacted that the Shire would seek comment from all land 
owners in Yerecoin. Yerecoin ratepayers will receive a letter 
from the Shire asking for comment in the near future. 

Australia Day Committee 

Each year for some time now the Calingiri Progress 
Association has been running an Australia Day Breakfast in 
Progress Park next to the Shire  offices. Unfortunately 
Calingiri Progress Association last year found it difficult to get 
enough volunteers to run the event which only went ahead 
with the support of the Mogumber Outback Club. Council has 
supported the breakfast financially and has used this event to 
present the Premiers Australia Day Awards to the winners. 
Council at the June meeting and at the request of the 
Calingiri Progress Association decided to take over the event 
and elected a committee comprising of one representative 
from each ward plus the Community Development Officer. 
The committee will also take over the selection of the winners 
of the Premiers Australia Day Awards. It is hoped that 
Community groups from all over the Shire will get involved 
and that the event will move around to different towns each 
year. 

New Aged Persons Units in Calingiri and Bolgart 

It has been quite some time since we announced the 
approval of Royalties for Regions funding to build 2 new aged 
persons units in both Calingiri and Bolgart along with units in 
the Shires of Goomalling and Toodyay. These units will be 
owned by the Shires with no involvement by Homeswest 
therefore prospective residents do not need to qualify for 
Centrelink payments to apply to live in one. 

Visitors to Calingiri and Bolgart may notice that earth works 
and retaining walls have been completed ready for 
construction but as yet, no building has commenced. 

As an update I advise that the delay has been the Shire of 
Toodyay who are building their units in partnership with a 
private provider which has caused some holdups. Due to 
these ongoing issues the Shires of Victoria Plains and 
Goomalling are now going to tender separately from the Shire 
of Toodyay, who will tender at a later date.  We expect then 
that works will commence in the next few months. 

As we are almost ready to commence building we would like 
residents to reconfirm their desire to occupy one of these new 
units so our waiting list can be updated. If you have 
previously put your name down please do so again along with 
anyone else who would like to move into a unit in the future. 

The units referred to above are already funded and will be 
built in the next 12 months but while we are waiting for them 
Victoria Plains has joined with the Shires of Dowerin, 
Goomalling and Toodyay in another application for additional 
Royalties for Regions funding for 2 units in Calingiri, Yerecoin 
and also Bolgart if there is enough demand. If you are not yet 
ready for a unit but think you may be in the next few years I 
encourage you to put your name on the waiting list so that we 
can show demand to increase our chances of getting this 
additional funding. 

NEWS FROM THE CHAMBERS  



 
NEWS FROM THE CHAMBERS  

Left: Carole McClure and family. Lynda 
Berger, Sebastian Contarino and his 
brother Andy. 

They visited the Telethon Type 1 
Diabetes Family Centre  with a 
donation, raised by Carole and her 
friends Von and Helen, of $1420 for 
the Family Centre.  Seb has type 1 
diabetes and the Family Centre was 
purpose built for kids like him. The 
Centre offers peer and psychosocial 
support, camps, workshops and 
community connections to support 
kids with diabetes and their families. 

Next years fund raising will go to Camp 
Quality 
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PUBLIC NOTICE 

It has been noted that a number of Shire residents are taking water from the standpipe behind the 

Shire Administration Office on Cavell Street. 

Please be advised that this water is for EMERGENCY AND SHIRE USE ONLY.    The water from the 

Standpipe is potable and the Shire pays for this supply with ratepayer contributions. 

If persons are seen taking the water without authorisation, registration information will be obtained 

and an invoice will be issued for the estimated amount of water taken. 

 

If you would like any or all of the pre-loved “furry families” in the Library, you can buy each with a 

gold coin.  All proceeds from the sale of these little treasures, will be donated to “Camp Quality”. 

Our Purpose 

 

Camp Quality’s purpose is to create a better life for 
every child living with cancer in Australia. We are 

committed to delivering national programs that build 
resilience and optimistic behaviours for all children (0-

13 years) living with cancer in Australia. 

 

Our Vision 

 

Camp Quality’s five-year plan is to sustainably expand 

our services to reach every child and family in Australia living with cancer. Our programs and 

services will be designed to meet and accommodate changing and current needs. Under our 2012-

2017 Strategic Plan we have two strong achievable goals:                                                                                                                                                  

Goal One: Deliver programs with more relevance, equity, reach and effectiveness                                     

Goal Two: Build a braver, more optimistic and sustainable organisation 

http://www.google.com.au/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjmyOGr2sfNAhVGupQKHRLrC-kQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fc4c.com.au%2Fpage%2F14%2F&psig=AFQjCNFrOCQ5chh-uJW3cPxww04fMurEMA&ust=1467099675807480
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We now have a lovely range of plants for sale 

Trees Cafe 

Bolgart 

PH 96275187 

Come and enjoy our Hospitality and our home cooked food in your Cafe in Bolgart.                     

New menu and some surprises 

                     HOURS: Fri—Sat  10am  -  3pm 

                    Sunday  9am  - 3pm 

                             Breakfast on Sunday 

      Sunday Times available 

  Looking forward to seeing you again. 

Email: treecafe@hotmail.com 

Website: www.treescafebolgart.com 

mailto:treecafe@hotmail.com
http://www.treescafebolgart.com/
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2016 is our centenary year, yes, Bolgart School is 100 yrs old. There is always lively debate around 

start dates for schools, my understanding is that our Education Department recognises establishment 

dates according to when the school was first officially gazetted and recognised by the Department. In 

our case it’s 1916 so we tend to stay consistent with our Department’s policy. Plans are starting to be 

made, we’re looking at sometime later this year, perhaps in between sporting commitments as we go 

from winter to summer sports; this is currently just a thought bubble but we’ll see where it takes us. 

2016 is also the centenary of the Bolgart Hotel; this may be integrated into our celebration and could 

make for a comprehensive community event. I’ll keep you updated. 

May I remind everyone about our kiln firing evening on Friday the 1st of July, the last day of school 

for semester one. Unfortunately I’m unable to be part of this; it should be a great night for families and 

I’m sorry to miss it. The kiln is a work of art built by our multi-talented art teacher Mr Laurie Smoker 

and looks like it might also make a good pizza oven, I could be wrong but it does look the goods. 

Our thanks must go to our Shire of Victoria Plains, the works crew was kind enough to bring over a 

set of hockey (I think….) goals and these were placed on our oval. The kids immediately engaged in 

a game of soccer, I just love seeing kids running around in the fresh air enjoying themselves and    

we how have another activity available for the kids during their breaks. It’s great. We will soon be 

purchasing a ride on mower so that Hutchie can knock a few weeds down from time to time to keep 

the playing surface up to international standard. 

Senior Room 

The senior room is currently working on a novel of the text “Indian in the Cupboard,” by Lynne Reid Banks. The 

Indian in the Cupboard is about Omri and his Iroquois Indian, Little Bear. For Omri, it is a dream come true when 

the plastic American Indian he locks into an old bathroom cupboard comes to life. Little Bear is everything an 

Indian Brave should be-proud of, fearless and defiant and the size of Omri’s finger. Being in charge of a real, live, 

but tiny human being is a heavy responsibility as Omri soon discovers. When his best friend, Patrick, is let in on 

the secret, life-changing decisions lie ahead. Students have been focusing on “Making Connections” (text of self, 

text to world and text to text) and “Visualising” reading strategies to assist with increasing comprehension skills. 

They have also been studying the characters, in particular Omri’s Indian, Little Bear. In class the students will 

then complete a research information report on Native American Indians.  Bree Morris 

Bolgart Town Library 

Parents, children and all community 

members, please be reminded that our 

town has a wonderful library full of books 

and resources for your use. Our opening 

times are as follows. 

Mon-Wed 10.00am-12.00pm 

Friday 3.00pm-5.00pm 
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Advertised Vacancy Number: SS/SS440447 

This is a permanent part-time (0.6FTE = 24 hours) position commencing Term 3 (week 4), 2016 
Join a dedicated and dynamic team and help make a difference to the community! 

  
Yerecoin Primary School (PS) is seeking an organised and committed Gardener-Handyperson to join their team. As 
our school’s Gardener-Handyperson you will have a passion for the outdoors and enjoy working to provide a suitable 
growing environment for soft and hard landscaping. 
 

As the Gardener/Handyman you will be responsible for maintaining and presenting our school grounds in a clean and 
tidy condition. The successful applicant will be required to carry out minor repairs and maintenance according to the 
department’s policies and guidelines. A capacity to work unsupervised and recognise work needing to be done without 
specific direction is desirable. You will need to be a team player and be able to work collaboratively with the 
administration team. 
 

Yerecoin PS is situated 153kms north east of Perth. Our students are predominantly from farming families and a 
majority travel to school on buses. The school comprises of a Junior and Senior class block, with a combined Library 
and Resource Centre. 
 

Yerecoin PS is a picturesque setting and is a highlight of the town’s landscape. The school grounds are meticulously 
maintained. It consists of a netball/basketball court, a synthetic sports field, an oval and grassed areas, a large 
undercover area and numerous landscaped gardens. Although small, our school prides itself in providing first class 
education for all its students. 
 

Further information about this position can be found at: https://search.jobs.wa.gov.au/ 
 

This selection process will initially be used to fill the above vacancy. Applicants assessed as suitable during this 
selection process may be appointed to other similar vacancies that occur throughout our school for up to 12 months 
following this initial appointment. This includes circumstances where this position becomes subsequently vacant 
should the successful applicant decline or vacate the advertised position. For further information about Yerecoin 
Primary School please visit Schools Online or download the relevant attachment below.  
 

For further job related information: You are encouraged to contact Joeley Howard, Principal, for further information 
about this employment opportunity, including information about living and working in Yerecoin, by telephoning (08) 
9654 6035 or emailing Joeley.Howard@education.wa.edu.au   
 

Application Instructions 
Our aim is to make it easy for you to apply!  
Simply select from one of the following options:  

  Click on the “Apply for Job” button located at either the top or bottom of this screen. You will be asked to 

complete a series of questions which will become your online application. It is recommended you allow enough 
time to complete this process. Further instructions are available on the attached ‘How to Apply’ document. 

  Visit the school during office hours (Monday to Friday, between 8.30am and 3pm) to use a school computer, 

with technical support available from school-based staff. 

  Telephone Joeley Howard, Principal on 08 9654 6035 during office hours (Monday to Friday, between 8.30am 

and 3pm) to answer a series of questions over the phone. 
Applications cannot be accepted after the closing date and time. 

 If you are having trouble submitting your online application, please contact the Recruitment System Support team 
on (08) 9264 8666 for assistance. 
  
ELIGIBILITY - Employees will be required to: 

 Obtain a current Department of Education Criminal Record Clearance prior to commencement of employment; and 

 Obtain or hold a current Working with Children Check 

 Provide evidence of eligibility to work in Australia for the term of the vacancy 
  

TRAINING - Employees will be required to: 

 Complete the Department’s induction program within three months of commencement; and 

 Complete any training specific to this role required by Departmental policy. 
  
The Department applies a ten (10) day breach period to this selection process.  

Applications must be submitted before 3.00pm (WST) on Friday, 22nd July 2016 
PROFORMA AND LATE APPLICATIONS WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED 

Agency Name:  Department of Education 
Division :  Wheatbelt Education Region / Branch: Yerecoin Primary School 
Position Title:  Gardener-Handyperson / Position Number: 0008674 
Classification & Award: Level 2, $911.80 - $928.80 (pro-rata) per week (GS (Misc.) GA 2016) 

https://search.jobs.wa.gov.au/
mailto:Joeley.Howard@education.wa.edu.au
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www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au/community/youth.aspx  

Hard copy surveys are also available at the Shire  Office 

Parents/family/friends, please encourage all youth to have their say by forwarding on the survey. 

Attention parents of boarders or young people away for school, study or travel: 

Keeping young people in the area or attracting them back after study is something many around Victoria 

Plains identify as being important.  

The Shire is keen to hear from all our 12 – 25 year olds, regardless of whether they are currently away, 

about what would make the area more appealing for youth. 

 

 

 

 

                            For everyone else, please fill in the survey, and also keep an ear out for a youth  

engagement activity, coming to your area soon! 

http://www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au/community/youth.aspx
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A Senior’s Joke 

Irish Sawmill Accident 
Paddy and Mick are two Irishmen working at the local sawmill. 

 
One day, Mick slips and his arm gets caught and severed by the big bench saw. Paddy quickly puts the limb in a plastic 

bag and rushes it and Mick to the local hospital. 
 

Next day, Paddy goes to the hospital and asks after Mick.  The nurse says, "Oh he's out in Rehab exercising". 
 

Paddy couldn't believe it, but there's Mick out the back exercising his now re-attached arm. The very next day he's back 
at work in the saw mill. 

 
A couple of days go by, and then Mick slips and severs his leg on another bloody big saw. 

 
So Paddy puts the limb in a plastic bag and rushes it and Mick off to Hospital. 

 
Next day he calls in to see him and asks the nurse how he is. The nurse replies, "He's out in the Rehab again 

exercising". 
 

And sure enough, there's Mick out there doing some serious work on the treadmill. And very soon Mick comes back to 
work. 

 
But, as usual, within a couple of days he has another accident and severs his head. 

 
Wearily Paddy puts the head in a plastic bag and transports it and Mick to hospital. 

 
Next day he goes in and asks the nurse how Mick is. The nurse breaks down and cries and says, "He's dead." 

 
Paddy is shocked, but not surprised. "I suppose the saw finally did him in." 

 
"No", says the nurse, "Some dopey idiot put his head in a plastic bag and he suffocated  
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Shire Of Victoria Plains 

PO Box 21 

Calingiri WA 6569 

www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

TO  THE 

HOUSEHOLDER 

 

Postage  

Paid 

Ph:   9628 7004 

Fax:  9628 7008 

Email: reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Community Calender 

NEWSLETTER SUBMISSIONS DUE BY 

MIDDAY ON  

 LAST FRIDAY OF EACH MONTH 
 

 Phone: 9628 7004    Fax: 9628 7008  

 Email:   

reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

FULL PAGE—$33.00 

1/2 PAGE—$16.50     

1/4 PAGE—$8.25 

SHIRE OFFICE HOURS 

MONDAY TO FRIDAY 

GENERAL BUSINESS 

8.30am-4.30pm 

FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS 

8.30am-4.00pm 

BENDIGO BANK  and  TRANSPORT  

LICENSING 

9.00 am-4.00pm 

2nd July:          Opening Netball/Tennis courts 

2nd July:          Calingiri Football Club  Reunion  

5th July:           Sumo Wrestling Championships—Bolgart 

7th  July:          Community Bus 

12th July:         Wheatbelt Business after hours 

12th July:         Urban Art Youth Workshop—Calingiri 

14th July:         Community Bus 

17th July:         Mogumber Junior Rodeo 

20th July:          Council Meeting 

21st July:          Staff Meeting Office opens 9.30am 

22nd July:         WBN  Business of the Year Awards 

27th July:         VP Business Builders  - Winter warmer 

7th August:        Nominations close Aust. of the Year 

13th August:      Writers Festival, New Norcia 

13th August:      Quiz Night—Piawanning  

     

@VictoriaPlains  

The Shire of Victoria Plains is now on 

 Facebook  and twitter 

http://www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au/
mailto:reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
mailto:reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au

